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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 8
February 21, 2013, 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER  
2:04 p.m.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of February 7, 2013  
Senators Schürer and Chun suggested amendments to the minutes; the minutes with the amendments were approved.

President Alexander indicated that there are active shooter drills throughout campus. Campus administration is constantly receiving information for better safety measures and ideas. The emergency placards posted in the classrooms have been updated to show a range of procedures for a variety of emergency scenarios. He urges everyone to review this information.  
Senator Chun inquired about the timing of the campus-wide email sent on Tuesday, February 19, 2013 regarding the 911 calls, the possible “shots fired,” and subsequent evacuation of ED1 and ED2 buildings.  She requested more timely use of the campus-wide emergency notification system (i.e., text messages, etc.) so that faculty can (a) take appropriate safety precautions to protect students and themselves; (b) respond to student rumors and fears of those who have heard about “shots fired” or building evacuations on campus; and (c) prevent the situation in which an uninformed student first learned of the building evacuation when encountering campus police, guns drawn, as they swept the building.  Senator Chun added that many students, faculty, and staff had heard of the reports of “shots fired” and building evacuations long before the campus-wide email was issued two hours later. President Alexander said he wanted to notify people of the occurrence earlier; however, campus administrators decided to send text messages only when they had a full and complete picture of exactly what had transpired. The concern was that a poorly timed message could create more problems. Senator Chun acknowledged there is a learning curve to improving campus emergency preparedness but also suggested revising the campus-wide emergency notification system, so that students, faculty, and staff can at least receive a brief notification (i.e., text messages, etc.) that there is an incident being investigated on campus, specific buildings have been evacuated as a precaution, and everyone should stay clear of the area until further notice. VP Stephens said they are currently looking at the technology used and ways to use it more accurately because mistakes were made in the past they wish not to repeat. Senator Chun requested that CSULB try to balance concerns about unduly alarming the campus/community, with the need to provide an appropriate amount of information in a timely manner to ensure campus safety for students, faculty, and staff.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 
Chair O’Connor announced that the Senate Reception will take place on March 28th at the 
Anatol Patio, 2-4pm. All members of the Senate are invited to attend.
The Outstanding Professor Award recipient is Dr. Britt Rios-Ellis, Health Science. This award will be recognized in various ceremonies in the next few months. 
4.2 Nominating Committee: Report from the Chair
Candidates were announced by the Nominating Committee Chair, Kelly Janousek. 

· Advisory Committee on Enrollment Management:
Savitri Singh-Carlson, Nursing, CHHS (Term ending June 2015)
· Academic Integrity Committee:

George Beneck, Physical Therapy, CHHS (Term ending June 2015)
· University Awards Committee: 

Mohammed Forouzesh, Health Science, CHHS (Term ending June 2013)


These nominations were unanimously approved by the Academic Senate. 

4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar: None
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Forum: The Budget and the Future of CSULB, President Alexander, Provost Para, Vice Provost David Dowell, Vice President Mary Stephens
President Alexander spoke about the status of higher education generally, nationally and in the CSU system. President Alexander indicated that our endowment has now increased to $48 million from $42 million. President Alexander provided information demonstrating that CSU funding levels are at their lowest level since 1961. The President and his colleagues are currently in Washington trying to improve these numbers. 
If the governor’s budget passes, the CSU system will receive $250 million. President Alexander then hastened to put this number into context: the system lost $132 million when we refunded the students for the tuition increases the year prior. The other $125 million is for our spending. President Alexander then broke down the numbers on how this money can be and must be spent. A good portion of the budget must be spent on things out of our control such as fixed expenditures for the campus such as energy costs.  In the end, we will have $58.1 million to spend with our discretion although they are not yet sure how they will spend that money. Discussions on how to spend the money include funding the Equity Two program starting in July 1 and covering the campus expected growth of at least about 1%. There is increasing pressure to link funding to  performance measures; therefore, it is in our best interest to define these indicators before they are defined for us. The President will continue his lobbying efforts in Sacramento and Washington D.C. to make sure that federal aid will be tied our institution’s strengths: graduation rates, retention, completion, efficiency, and performance. 
Chair O’Connor indicated that in the governor’s proposal for the $125 million and much of the other future funding is contingent upon no tuition raises. The LAO does not agree with this argument. President Alexander reminded the Senate that the danger in such a decision is that the system might not have tuition increases for a few years, only to have  a dramatic tuition increase. However, the Governor attended the last trustee meeting, and President Alexander was able to present the statistics indicating the CSU’s efficiency and how it is overall best investment per dollar for education. 
Provost Para was asked to address how the new budget reality directly impacts instructional programs. Provost Para said this is the new normal, and we have to deal with its fall-out. In 2008 Academic Affairs received $148 million from the state. We now receive $118 million. So, while the passage of Prop 30 was a boon to the system, our campus still has $30 million less, a 20% decrease, than it did a few years ago. The new $125 million is earmarked but a part of it that has not yet been completely decided. It will be decided on the next Board of Trustees meeting in March. 
The Provost then listed important issues that we, as a campus, need to focus on: student outcomes, graduation rates, units and the addition of online courses. We also have a new ability to manage enrollments and admissions. We want to continue to be a valued university, providing degrees that are responsive to state employment needs, help students become critical thinkers, while providing a holistic student experience. 
Things that senior administrators are thinking about as the campus adapts to our new budget realities: Salary equity will be implemented in July 1, but compensation will continue to be a priority since campus employees have not had pay raises in 5 years. In addition, CSULB tenure density is approximately 4.5% less than other CSU’s. The number of faculty we hire yearly has dramatically decreased in the past several years. The campus remains committed to the teacher-scholar model, and hiring research-oriented faculty will be a priority because these faculty members help the institution by raising money to pay their own salaries and bring in additional money. In many ways, we have reached our institutional capacity to obtain grants and contracts, and this issue needs to be addressed. 

Other topics briefly mentioned include faculty diversity; a strategic plan for the role of technology on our campus; faculty and staff workload; RSCA funding support; institutional support for post-tenured faculty; and online education. 
VP Dowell spoke about enrollment management, what we look forward to in the fall 2013 class, and what our university will look like in the coming years. Next year we will have a spring admission cycle which will provide some growth and revenue. Neither term will be any larger than last fall. The net enrollment target will be 2% larger than last year. So far, the Chancellor’s Office has left our enrollment target unchanged. The CO may want to increase our net by about 1.2% but we won’t have to make any adjustments to our plan because we are already high at 2%. 

Given the budget situation, the new admissions process is going well, although it is extremely complicated. VP Dowell asked that everyone please be patient with the adjustments to our enrollment. The good news is that our campus has attracted a large percent of transfer students (66%) that are fully qualified and have all lower division classes completed. This is the purpose of the new system, to have better prepared students in the future. A small number of non-California students is expected, but the admissions office will be  very careful to manage non-resident admissions so they will not adversely affect our ability to serve California residents. In the long run, our new admissions scheme will have long term benefits. It should have positive impacts on our costs because we will not have to offer too many lower division classes because students will have completed those courses at community colleges, thus saving our institution money. 
VP Stephens was asked to discuss how the budget affects the everyday lives of faculty, staff, and students on campus. She indicated that she does not have specific information but just spoke to the Chancellor’s Office today. The CO gets allocations and then tells us how much money this campus is getting.  We do not expect that information until the next Trustees meeting in March. Regarding the Governor’s January budget, VP Stephens said that it is not yet official, but she indicated some trends for the future. At the end of this fiscal year on June 30, one of the major things proposed in the governor’s budget is that new employees will have to pay for a higher percentage of their own benefits. This could represent a higher cost for the campus, serving as a restriction to our growth. New money is not expected in the budget, but it is progress that we are not taking cuts. She does not see the budget changing for the next 4-5 years, and she feels we have done a great job adapting to this change. 
Questions: 

· CFA Representative Yamada asked President Alexander about his thoughts on the issue of deferred maintenance. President Alexander feels that deferred maintenance (all billing on campus upkeep) is a worrisome issue. LA 2, 3, and 4 will be improved with air conditioning and technology. Since Proposition 30 passed, we can make improvements but are careful in prioritizing the worst problems on campus. VP Stephens specified that issues are listed in priority order and that the campus tries to do preventive maintenance. 
· To answer Student Senator Haberstroh, President Alexander said that not much can be done to add more classes with the extra $58 million going toward the CSU. We still need to be quite frugal.

· VP Dowell answered Senator Caron’s question saying Enrollment Management has tools to predict admissions. This year they were extremely conservative. The general principal is to compare the way they have in past years then gave these allocations to colleges and then the colleges decided how to allocate within their own departments. 
· Senator Walter introduced a discussion regarding the quality of education and budget cuts. This discussion emphasized the importance of a quality education and how we are taking measures to maintain quality within our budgetary means.  
· President Alexander answered Senator Banuett’s question, saying there are a series of performance measurements that we use on our campus rather than having legislators giving us benchmarks that may work against our university’s mission. 
· In response to Senator Hamano, President Alexander said we are not as much a commuter school as we think, but we want to figure out a way to take into account all aspects of the student population we are serving and making sure to account for them appropriately. 
President Alexander announced that a daycare/ child-development center will be opening in the fall. We will be sharing this center with the Veterans Affairs Hospital. 
6.2 Presentation: Blended Learning, Terre Allen, Leslie Kennedy (TIME CERTAIN: 3:00 p.m.)
The PowerPoint presentation is available in the Academic Senate website. 
Link: 

http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/grad_undergrad/senate/about/agendas/
Questions: 
To answer Senator Caron’s question, Terre Allen said the AAUP has much information about intellectual property rights. Chair O’Connor announced that the next Academic Senate meeting will consist of a presentation on intellectual property rights and copyrights. 

Senator Schürer asked if there are any figures that indicate the percentage of lectures on campus that still rely on lectures as the dominant teaching mode. Leslie Kennedy said there are no specific numbers but approximately over half of faculty is still interested in the lecture method. Senator Schürer requested specific numbers. 
Terre Allen emphasized that she and Leslie Kennedy are happy to come to specific academic units to discuss instructional technology. 

7. OLD BUSINESS: None
8. NEW BUSINESS: None
9. ADJOURNMENT
3:57 p.m.

